- training. The College should encourage research into this area. The results of such research should inform the updating of any guidelines on management training.
- (9) Management training, like all postgraduate education should be seen as an ongoing process, which extends beyond consultant appointment. The College should ensure that this topic maintains a high profile at College meetings.

Working Party: Lisetta M. Lovett (Convenor), Helen Anderson, Sheila Calder, Michael Brownlee, Jan Falkowski, Gabrielle Milner, and Gareth Thomas.

References

EDITORIAL (1986) Improving use of clinical resources. *The Lancet*, ii, 319-320.

GRIFFITHS, Sir Roy (1983) NHS Management Enquiry (Griffiths Report). London: DHSS.

LODGE, D. (1989) Nice Work. London: Penguin.

LOVETT, L. M. (1989) Trainees' forum: How to survive in management. *Psychiatric Bulletin*, 13, 389-391.

NHS TRAINING AUTHORITY (1986) Developing the Role of Doctors in the Management of the National Health Service: A Discussion Document.

PARRY, K. M. (1985) The education of clinicians in health service management. Report of conference held at the Royal College of Practitioners. *Medical Education*, 19, 68-75.

Report of Working Party on Management Training (1985). Bulletin of the Royal College of Psychiatrists, 9, 84-85.

SMITH, G. J., MAKINSON, D. H. & FARROW, S. L. (1986) Learning to swim with Griffiths' tide. *British Medical Journal*, 292, 150 (Supplement).

THE NORTHERN IRELAND COUNCIL FOR POSTGRADUATE MEDICAL EDUCATION GROUP (1986) Management Training for Doctors.

A fuller version of this report has been circulated to relevant College Committees so that its recommendations can be carefully considered.

Psychiatric Bulletin (1990), 14, 378-379

Obituary

Editor: Henry R. Rollin

MAURICE HERSCHEL FRIEDMAN, Honorary Consultant, Portman Clinic, London NW3

Dr Friedman died on 1 November, 1989, in his 65th year. He was one of the group of South African doctors who came to this country after the Second World War to practise psychiatry and psychoanalysis in a more tolerant, free and congenial atmosphere. He qualified MB ChB in Cape Town in 1947, obtained the DPM (London) in 1952, and was elected FRCPsych in 1973. He was also a Full Member of the British Psychoanalytical Society. He had been a consultant psychiatrist at the Paddington Centre for Psychotherapy for some years, but his real love was being consultant psychiatrist to the Kingsbury Child Guidance Centre. As one of the main builders and developers of the Centre, he was an outstanding child clinician, at home with the severe disturbance of members of the families that form so much of the work of these clinics. His colleagues and the staff around him acknowledged him as an excellent teacher and mentor for many of their difficult tasks. With a childlike enthusiasm and open enquiring mind, he was very sensitive to the moods and needs of others and this was combined with the qualities of compassion, in the best sense, and unusual tenderness, a word used by patients speaking about him after his untimely death. These qualities, combined with the toughness and skill, so necessary in the work of psychotherapy, made him a rare type of clinician.

He also worked for a number of years at the Brent Consultation Centre for Adolescents and was a coauthor of a valuable paper on 'Attempted Suicide and Self-mutilation in Adolescence', published in International Journal of Psychoanalysis (1972). His private psychoanalytical practice was extensive; he tackled patients with extreme psychopathology ranging from violent acting-out character disorders to near-psychotic schizoid patients. His strong psychoanalytical framework was combined with the sort of intuition that had been so useful in dealing with disturbed children and families; he never gave up on a patient.

Maurice was a talented lovable man, artistically gifted with a strong sense of form and design. He explored painting and short story writing, and loved music. He battled manfully with a depressive illness that afflicted him in mid-life and overcame it successfully. He was married to Etta, herself a consultant at the Whittington, with whom he led a devoted and

happy life; her early and painful malignant illness and death had a devastating effect on him. He is survived by his three children, who meant so much to him, and his going is a great loss to so many of his friends.

HS

NANCY SWIFT, Consultant Physician in Psychological Medicine, Royal Free Hospital, London, and formerly Consultant Psychiatrist, Maudsley and Bethlem Royal Hospitals and the Elizabeth Garrett Anderson Hospital

Dr Nancy Swift died on 3 February 1990, in her 75th year. Of Scottish parentage, she was educated at Kingsley School and at King's College London and graduated BA(Hons) in Philosophy and Psychology in 1940. The teaching of Professor Susan Stebbing aroused in her a particular interest in logic and in the philosophy of science which was to remain an influence throughout a distinguished preclinical and clinical career. When she later joined the London Auxiliary Ambulance Service, she was totally fearless and drove through the worst of the 'blitz' in the East End.

In 1944 she entered the Royal Free Hospital School of Medicine and rapidly established herself as one of its leading students: she was awarded prizes and scholarships, and took a BSc in Physiology. *Inter alia* she was elected President of the Students' Union. She qualified MB BS(Lond) in 1951.

House jobs at her hospital were followed by a Research Fellowship at the Royal Cancer Hospital, but the behaviour of people turned out to have a greater fascination for her than that of cells and in 1953 she joined the Maudsley Hospital and remained there until 1957, obtaining the DPM in 1956. Her intelligence, her integrity and her background in philosophy and science endeared her to the late Sir Aubrey Lewis, who held her in high esteem. Her skills as a psychotherapist were recognised by Dr F. Kräupl Taylor, whom she regarded as her principal mentor and who remained a close friend until his death in 1989. She was popular with her fellow registrars, who were usually younger and less experienced than herself and who often came to her for the kind of motherly support and encouragement which came so naturally to her.

On returning to the Royal Free Hospital she proved an exceptional teacher of psychiatry and psychotherapy to undergraduate and postgraduate students. Eclectic in her approach, she spoke a language which was understandable to her non-psychiatric colleagues who relied on her for guidance and wisdom: she commanded loyalty from all those who worked for her.

She proved to be a shrewd administrator and while Chairman of the Division of Psychiatry she dealt

most tactfully with issues, which in less capable hands, could have led to the breakdown of the Department.

In 1961 she completed her MD thesis on 'Psychological Factors in the Aetiology of Certain Disturbances of Menstruation', a subject which was of particular interest to her. Later she was to write the chapter on psychotherapy in the *Handbook of Psychiatry* (1981); she was not otherwise a prolific writer.

Throughout this time she also held the position of Student Health Officer and concerned herself with the emotional and pastoral care of generations of students many of whom have reason to be grateful to her.

In 1964, encouraged by Sir Aubrey Lewis, she applied for, and was successful in obtaining, the post of Consultant Psychiatrist in Psychotherapy at the Maudsley Hospital, the first woman to have achieved consultant status at that institution. For some seven years she combined her duties at the Royal Free with the above post but in 1973, anxious to reduce her commitments, she returned to the latter hospital. She was elected to the Foundation Membership of the College in 1971 and proceeded to the Fellowship in 1974. She retired in 1980.

Nancy Swift, a caring doctor, devoted to her work, had many interests outside medicine and a gift for making and maintaining friendships. Her obvious wisdom and dignity were coloured by a gentle humour at all times. Her husband, Hedley Swift, was killed in action in 1943. She never remarried.

SB

The deaths of the following have also been reported:

SALOMON EDUARDO BARACAT, formerly Clinical Assistant, Drug Dependence Unit, The London Hospital (St Clement's), London E3.

ROBERT FREELAND BARBOUR, formerly Consultant Psychiatrist, Bristol Royal Hospital for Sick Children and United Bristol Hospitals.

MICHAEL FRANK DIXON, formerly Consultant Psychiatrist, Roundway Hospital, Wiltshire.

Choo Woon Goh, formerly Consultant Psychiatrist, Child Psychiatric Clinic, Singapore.

GERALD JAMES GOLDBERG, formerly Consultant Psychiatrist, Goodmayes Hospital, Essex.

MUDIYANSELAGE GUNDAPALA JAYASUNDERA, 23 Amelia Avenue, Wheelers Hill, Victoria 3150, Australia.

RUDOLFO RODRIGUEZ-ARGANARAS, formerly Consultant Psychiatrist, Bromley Hospital, Kent.

GEOFFREY WILLIAMSON, formerly Consultant Psychiatrist, North Wales Hospital, Denbigh, Wales.

MAURICE YAFFE, Department of Psychological Medicine, York Clinic, Guy's Hospital, London SE1.